
 

 

Cayuga County Industrial Development Agency  

Regular Meeting 

First Floor Conference Room 

2 State St.  

Auburn, NY  

March 27, 2018 at 4:00pm 

 

Chairman Ray Lockwood called the meeting to order at 4:00pm, noting that a quorum was present.  

 

ROLL CALL 

Present: Ray Lockwood, Herb Marshall, Gina Speno, John Latanyshyn, Ben Vitale, Andrew Rindfleisch 

Excused: Paul Lattimore 

Others Present: Tracy Verrier (CEDA); Samantha Frugé (CEDA); Maureen Riester (CEDA); Mary Beth Leeson 

(Cuddy & Ward); Riccardo Galbato (Galbato Law Firm); members of the public (see attached) 

 

MEETING MINUTES 

Mr. Rindfleisch moved to approve the minutes of the February 21st Regular Meeting and the Governance 

Committee Meeting; seconded by Mr. Marshall.  All members present voted in favor, motion carried.    

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

Mr. Lockwood moved new business up in the agenda and introduced Mary Beth Leeson from Cuddy & Ward. 

 

Audit Committee Report: Mary Beth Leeson of Cuddy & Ward presented an overview of the 2017 Financial 

Audit.  She reviewed letters and stated that there were no issues with the audit or audit process. Ms. Leeson 

reviewed net assets noting they decreased by $50,000 due to cash flow going out, which was a function of 

timing with PILOT payments and the Ontario Realty payment. She continued by noting unrestricted cash also 

decreased for the year due to payments for Ontario Realty that rolled into the 2017 fiscal year. Ms. Leeson 

explained that the income from last year was primarily from admin fees tied to Ontario Realty. She added that 

the legal expenses from last year are also tied to Ontario Realty, noting that these odd transactions would not 

occur again since that project was now settled.  
Mr. Marshall made a motion to approve and accept the 2017 Audited Financial report as presented, seconded by Mr. 

Latanyshyn.  All members present voted in favor, the motion carried.  

 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 

Mr. Lockwood opened the floor for public comment. Ms. Verrier asked that speakers limit their comments to 3 

minutes.  

 

Meryl Eriksen, Director of Food & Beverage at the Inns of Aurora and Chair of the Cayuga County Tourism 

board – Ms. Eriksen stated she is very grateful to Ms. Rowland for the investments she has made in the village. 

She addressed several concerns regarding the Dorie’s building, primarily noting that they attempted different 

business models at that location without success. Ms. Eriksen explained they explored the option to lease the 

space out, but it did not make financial sense. She explained they do not intend for the building to remain vacant, 

and they are planning to convert the building into a demonstration space. Ms. Eriksen concluded that having 

locations for demonstrations will create more tourism for Aurora, which would benefit the village in turn. Ms. 

Eriksen urged to CCIDA board to make a reciprocal investment and support the Inns in their project for Shakelton. 

 

Dan Flanick, Business Owner – Mr. Flanick stated he and his fiancé opened a business in Onondaga County a 

year and a half ago and plan to open another business in Aurora. Mr. Flanick explained his business is heavily 

dependent on the success of the Inns and their future projects. Mr. Flanick asked the CCIDA board to vote in 

favor of the Shakelton project. 



 

 

 

Eric Lamphere, Inns of Aurora Chef – Mr. Lamphere stated he has never seen a business like the Inns that cares 

for their employees and gives back to the community in such a capacity. He explained that with the addition of 

the new Inn and a new spa would attract tourism and create more jobs and generate outside revenue that will 

recycle into the local economy. Mr. Lamphere noted that property value and tax revenues will increase if the 

project moves forward. Mr. Lamphere encouraged Ms. Rowland to continue to invest in the community and asked 

the CCIDA board to support the Shakelton project.  

 

Jeff Batis, Skaneateles Resident and Business Owner – Mr. Batis stated after he visited the Village of Aurora he 

decided to relocate his business there. He explained his business is dependent on the success of the Inns and asked 

the CCIDA board to vote in favor of the project.  

 

Alex Schloop, Creative Director at Inns of Aurora – Mr. Schloop stated he began working as a front clerk at the 

Inns of Aurora shortly after graduating from Wells College. He noted the Inns provide excellent professional 

opportunities that allowed him to advance his career, and that without these opportunities would not have chosen 

to settle in Cayuga County. Mr. Schloop encouraged the CCIDA board to vote in favor of the Shakelton project. 

 

Sarah Brown, Sales Manager at Inns of Aurora – Ms. Brown stated they continuously need to turn groups away 

due to lack of accommodation. She explained that if approved, the Shakelton project would allow the house to 

service conference business in conjunction with the renovation of the Taylor House into a conference space. Ms. 

Brown noted the Inns bring in a large amount of tax revenue and the vision to expand will increase revenues 

further to benefit the village, its businesses, and its residents. Ms. Brown asked the Board to vote in favor of the 

Shakelton project. 

 

Laura Coburn, reading a letter from Steve and Randy Zabriskie– Ms. Coburn, reading from the letter, stated the 

Inns have restored many properties that were in decline, and thus have saved many historic properties and returned 

trade to the village. The letter noted that weddings provide significant economic activity from late spring to 

August, and that more rooms for the Inns could service more, larger weddings and expand the season to year-

round. The letter explained that the Inns have been a supporter of the community and their success is critical for 

the village. The letter concluded asking the Board to support the Shakelton project.  

 

Kaleigh Reid, Resident of Auburn – Ms. Reid stated she began working for the Inns part-time and truly enjoyed 

her time working there. She explained that the Inns provide great experiences for guests and its expansion would 

be an opportunity for more accommodation and jobs created. Ms. Reid explained the Inns try to support the county 

and give guests suggestions for things to do throughout Cayuga County during their stay. She concluded that 

supporting the Shakelton project would support tourism in the county as a whole. 

 

Mary Beth Adams, Desk Clerk at Inns of Aurora – Ms. Adams noted that through the generosity of Ms. Rowland, 

many buildings have been added back onto the tax rolls after being owned by Wells College. Ms. Adams 

explained that a tax inducement is important to the Village of Aurora because the Inns employs many of the 

residents and restores buildings that are close to ruin. Ms. Adams concluded that Aurora is fortunate to have Ms. 

Rowland investing in the continuation of businesses and the project would not be a loss on taxes, only a benefit. 

Ms. Adams requested that the Board support the project. 

 

Benjamin Maywalt, Assistant Dining Room Manager at Inns of Aurora – Mr. Maywalt described the Inns as a 

company that invests in its employees. He explained that it is rewarding to see the business grow. He noted that 

since he began working at the Inns, they have expanded and increased success in the restaurant. Mr. Maywalt 

stated if the Inns expanded further with the Shakelton project, more jobs will be created and more tourism will 

bring outside revenue. Mr. Maywalt asked the Board to vote in favor of the project.  



 

 

Jodi Bennett, Controller at Inns of Aurora – Ms. Bennett noted that the Inns have supported many fundraisers in 

Aurora, which have support many local community organizations. She continued stating Shakelton House has 

been mostly unoccupied for a number of years, and by approving the project, would increase sales tax revenue 

and property tax revenue. Ms. Bennett urged the Board to vote in favor of the project. 

 

Meg Vanek, Executive Director of Cayuga County Tourism – Ms. Vanek stated she supports the project as it 

benefits the county as a whole from sales tax and occupancy tax. She explained guests spend more locally when 

they stay overnight vs. visiting for the day and approving the project is important for tourism in Cayuga County. 

Ms. Vanek asked the Board to support the Shakelton project. 

 

Heather Davidson, Director of Special Events at Inns of Aurora – Ms. Davidson explained the Inns’ push for the 

Shakelton project is because they have had to turn away guests due to lack of accommodation. She noted that the 

Inns have always been supportive of local Airbnb houses in the village and always recommend local homes for 

additional lodging if the Inns cannot accommodate. Ms. Davidson concluded that the Inns must continue to invest 

in property in Aurora to become sustainable and the Shakelton project would help them get there. 

 

Kelley Zabriskie, Human Resources Manager at Inns of Aurora – Ms. Zabriskie stated the Inns’ diverse and 

devoted workforce is what sets them apart and providing job opportunities is vital to the success of the business 

and community. Ms. Zabriskie asked the Board to support the Shakelton project.  

 

Kathleen Connelly, Architect – Ms. Connelly described her time spent working on small projects at the Inns as 

working with high-quality, confident, friendly people. She added that working with the Inns was a welcome 

addition to her professional life.  

 

Stephen Lynch, Planning and Economic Development Director – Mr. Lynch explained that economic energy 

comes from individuals who relocate here, which is what the community needs. He stated the Inns are giving 

opportunities to these individuals and helping grow the tourism industry. Mr. Lynch concluded that supporting 

the Shakelton project supports tourism and job opportunities. 

 

Chris MacCormick, Chair of the Aurora Community Preservation Panel – Mr. MacCormick stated that although 

the Inns have been respectful of historic preservation, which could not have been afforded by anyone else, there 

are aspects of community life that are affected by the Inns. Mr. MacCormick explained Ms. Rowland has not 

honored promises to pay for projects in their entirety or to provide businesses that provide value to village 

residents. He noted that specifically the Inns have closed Dorie’s Bakery. He continued, explaining the Shakelton 

project has already been approved by the Preservation Panel; however, their concern is with the Inns owning 

many parcels in the village. Mr. MacCormick stated during the process to approve the Shakelton project, they 

were encouraged to believe the Dorie’s building was in the process of being leased to a different business, yet 

that fell through. He explained that one of the complaints about the village is that there isn’t much to do and stated 

the Inns own most of the locations that could be used for developers looking to open new businesses in the area.  

 

Linda Schwab, Village Historian – Ms. Schwab described her misgivings regarding the project are because it will 

be the Inn’s second tax abatement with a term that overlaps the first abatement for the Rowland House project. 

She continued to explain the village needs balanced economic development for a rural community, such as a 

grocery store, cafe, or functional local amenities other than tourism and hospitality. She then asked how the project 

would incorporate balanced economic development. Ms. Schwab concluded with a request that the Inns provide 

a detailed plan for future land development and a succession plan, including agreements made implicitly.  

 

Sue Edinger, General Manager at Inns of Aurora – Ms. Edinger explained the two tax abatements the Inns have 

applied for are the sales and use tax abatement and real property tax abatement; which are tools to help the 

business grow and increase their base sustainably. Ms. Edinger explained Ms. Rowland will not be here forever 



 

 

and their focus is to work toward creating a business that is sustainable on its own. She continued, describing how 

the Inns plans to become a business that is profitable into the future. Ms. Edinger concluded that the success of 

the project is vital to keep Ms. Rowland’s interest in investing in the village and preserve the jobs of its residents.  

 

Ken Zabriskie, Aurora Resident – Mr. Zabriskie asked the Board to seriously consider the points brought up 

tonight from those who support the project. He stated that Ms. Rowland has created a place where people who 

visit want to come back, which is vital to tourism. Mr. Zabriskie asked the Board to vote in favor of the project. 

 

Jim Burket, Aurora Resident – Mr. Burket stated he is an immediate neighbor to the Shakelton project and enjoys 

having the Inns as neighbors. Mr. Burket stated he supports the project moving forward.  

 

Ms. Verrier noted that the board had received a number of letters, and read aloud two letters that were received 

directly prior to the meeting (attached).  

 

AUTHORIZING PROJECT RESOLUTION: Inns of Aurora- Shakelton House Project: Ms. Verrier explained 

the proposed PILOT schedule for the Shakelton project, noting the estimated tax benefit will be $200,000 over 

10 years. She continued, explaining the sales and use tax exemption is estimated at $360,000 for the duration of 

construction and estimated the additional property tax revenue to the jurisdictions at $178,000 over 10 years. Ms. 

Verrier also explained the abated value of taxes is only on the additional assessment, so municipalities will still 

receive taxes on at least the base value of the property. She noted that the village uses the previous year’s 

assessment, so the first year of the PILOT the Inns will get a normal tax bill from the village. That is why a 

payment in the first year in not included in the PILOT schedule for the village.  

 

Mr. Marshall stated he spoke with Katie Waller who manages several of Ms. Rowland’s businesses and Ms. 

Waller explained the Inns are committed to helping the village find a solution to the water infrastructure issues 

that exist. 

 

Mr. Latanyshyn asked Ms. Edinger how many rooms the Inns have and what the ideal number of rooms would 

be? Ms. Edinger stated the Inns need approximately 60 rooms, and the Shakelton project would bring the total 

room number to about 55 rooms. She continued to explain the other focus of the Inns is to try to attract tourism 

year-round to keep the rooms occupied during the off-season as well and they have a number of projects planned 

to help with that. Ms. Edinger explained a spa and an event center are in the works to attract tourism. 

 

Mr. Latanyshyn asked if the projects that are in planning will come back to CCIDA for tax abatements. Ms. 

Edinger replied that all the projects are qualified and it is their intent to come back to request further inducements 

to keep Ms. Rowland investing in the area. Mr. Latanyshyn then asked how many jobs are to be created from 

these projects. Ms. Edinger stated the spa will likely generate 25 employees, the event space will generate about 

30-40 employees. Mr. Latanyshyn then asked how many buildings were returned to the tax rolls under Inns 

ownership. Ms. Edinger explained the Inns are paying taxes on the current assessment for the Taylor House, and 

the Wallcourt house has always been on the tax rolls. Mr. Latanyshyn asked what the annual tax collection is for 

the Taylor House. Ms. Verrier stated the assed value is $226,000, and that the most recent tax bills were $618 for 

the village and about $2250 for the county. They would have also paid school tax.  

 

Ms. Verrier requested that the board consider setting the local labor policy at 30% of construction jobs from 

Cayuga, 65% from adjacent counties, and 5% from New York State. Ms. Edinger stated the request is fair and 

the Inns are fine with those standards.  

 

Mr. Latanyshyn asked in regards to the Dorie’s building, if a non-hospitality business could be installed there. 

Ms. Edinger explained the number of residents in the village is challenging and the volume could not support the 

store.  



 

 

 
Mr. Latanyshyn made a motion to approve the Authorizing Resolution for the Shakelton House Project, seconded by 

Ms. Speno.  The motion was put to a roll call vote and recorded as follows:  

      Yea Nay Absent Abstain 

Paul Lattimore   X  

Andrew Rindfleisch X    

John Latanyshyn X    

Raymond Lockwood X    

Herb Marshall X    

Gina Speno X    

Ben Vitale X    

The motion carried.   

 

CEDA Contract: Ms. Verrier explained the only change to the proposed CEDA contract is the term increasing 

from a 2-year term to a 3-year term to align with CEDA contract with the county. Mr. Latanyshyn motioned to 

approve the CEDA contract, seconded by Mr. Rindfleisch. All members present voted in favor, motion carried.  

 

BILLS AND COMMUNICATIONS:  
Ms. Verrier presented bills from NYSEG totaling $128.60 and a bill from the Probst group totaling $8565.36. 

Ms. Verrier explained the Probst group needed to do additional testing for bacteria they suspect is causing the 

issue in the sewer line. She explained the additional testing wasn’t included in the original quote and the Probst 

group is looking for reimbursement in the amount of $600 for the additional testing. Mr. Rindfleisch moved to 

pay the bills, including up to $600 for additional sewer line testing, seconded by Mr. Latanyshyn.  All members 

present voted in favor; motion carried.        

       

REPORT OF THE TREASURER 

Ms. Verrier reviewed the budget report and noted the $120 expense under ‘Travel and Meetings’ is the bill for 

the Economic Forecast Luncheon and the $250 expense under the Aurelius Industrial Park is for administration 

fees for the ESD grant. Ms. Verrier also noted the transition of the CD accounts was completed. Mr. Rindfleisch 

moved to accept the Report of the Treasurer; seconded by Mr. Latanyshyn.  All members present voted in favor, 

motion carried.     

 

NEW BUSINESS (cont.): 

Upcoming Events:  Ms. Verrier provided information on upcoming events. 

 

EXECUTIVE SESSION: 

Mr. Rindfleisch made a motion to enter executive session to discuss matters involving the proposed acquisition, 

sale or lease of real property; seconded my Mr. Latanyshyn.  All members present voted in favor, the motion 

carried.  The Board entered into Executive Session at 5:35pm.   

 

Mr. Marshall made a motion to exit executive session, seconded by Mr. Rindfleisch.  All members voted in 

favor.  The Board exited executive session at 6:10pm.   

 

Motion to adjourn made at 6:12pm by Mr. Marshall, seconded by Ms. Speno. All present voted in favor, motion 

passed.  

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Samantha Frugé 

 

Next regularly scheduled meeting: Tuesday, May 15, 2018 at 4:00pm  
















































































